

Minutes of Council

Meeting date Wednesday, 23 February 2022

Committee members

present:

Councillors Jane Bell (Mayor), Will Adams, Renee Blow, Julie Buttery, Aniela Bylinski Gelder, Colin Coulton, Bill Evans, James Flannery, Paul Foster, Harry Hancock, Mick Higgins, Clare Hunter, Susan Jones, Chris Lomax, Jim Marsh, Keith Martin, Caroline Moon, Peter Mullineaux, Alan Ogilvie, Colin Sharples, David Shaw, Phil Smith, Mick Titherington, Caleb Tomlinson, Matthew Tomlinson,

Angela Turner, Kath Unsworth, Karen Walton,

Ian Watkinson, Gareth Watson, Paul Wharton-Hardman

and Carol Wooldridge

Committee members attended virtually (non-voting):

Councillors Damian Bretherton, Matt Campbell, Carol Chisholm, Mary Green, Michael Green, Jon Hesketh, Jacqueline Mort, John Rainsbury, Margaret Smith, David

Suthers and Councillor Barrie Yates

Officers present: Gary Hall (Chief Executive), Chris Moister (Director of

Governance), Asim Khan (Director of Customer and

Digital), Jennifer Mullin (Director of Communities), Jonathan

Noad (Director of Planning and Development), Louise

Mattinson (Director of Finance and Section 151 Officer) and Ruth Rimmington (Democratic Services Team Leader)

Public: Two

# 99 Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Jacky Alty, David Howarth (Deputy Mayor), Malcolm Donoghue, Derek Forrest, Clifford Hughes, Stephen Thurlbourn and Matthew Trafford.

Councillors Damian Bretherton, Matt Campbell, Carol Chisholm, Mary Green, Michael Green, Jon Hesketh, Jacqueline Mort, John Rainsbury, Margaret Smith, David Suthers and Barrie Yates attended the meeting via Microsoft Teams and so was not able to participate in voting.

# 100 Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were received.

# 101 Minutes of the last meeting

Resolved: (Unanimously) That the minutes of the Council meeting held on Wednesday, 26 January 2022 be approved as a correct record.

# 102 Mayors Announcements

The Mayor gave an update on her recent duties, including a Runshaw College Apprenticeship Awards ceremony and noted how impressed she had been on meeting the apprentices.

The Mayor reminded members of the spring banquet on 1 April.

# 103 Urgent Decisions

Members received a report setting out a number of urgent decisions taken in accordance with urgency procedures outlined in the Council's Constitution since the report to the last meeting of Council.

These urgent decisions include 'key' decisions taken by the Executive (i.e. Cabinet of Individual Executive Members) as defined in the Cabinet Forward Plan / Notice of Executive Decisions, decisions which include confidential or exempt information, and urgent decisions for which the Mayor agreed to waive scrutiny call-in.

It was proposed by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, seconded by the Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor Mick Titherington, and subsequently

Resolved (unanimously) that the report be noted.

#### 104 Governance Committee

Members received a general report of the Governance Committee meeting held on 25 January.

Councillor Watkinson advised that, since the meeting, the Annual Audit Report had been released. This would usually be presented to the first Governance Committee, however, Grant Thornton have a duty to report any identified weaknesses to those charged with governance promptly and did not feel it was appropriate to wait until the next meeting on 29 March.

The Report was circulated to members of the committee outside of the meeting in order to satisfy external audits duty to act promptly. The key message being that the statutory recommendation have been lifted. There were a total of seven recommendations, however, these improvements were already identified by the Council and have been, or were in the process of being, implemented. Thanks was given to officers and members of the Governance Committee for their contribution to this achievement.

Councillor Alan Ogilvie noted the audit regarding buildings and facilities management and received reassurance that all was now in place in terms of the inspection of council buildings and safety requirements across the wider estate. Councillor Matthew Tomlinson thanked the staff involved for their work in resolving the issues identified.

Councillor Paul Foster thanked all those involved for the unqualified value for money conclusion, given the historical issues in this area.

It was proposed by the Chair of the Governance Committee, Councillor Ian Watkinson, seconded by the Vice Chair of the Governance Committee, Councillor Colin Sharples and subsequently

Resolved (unanimously) that the report be noted.

# 105 Scrutiny Committee

Members received a general report of the Scrutiny Committee held on 8 February.

It was proposed by Councillor Karen Walton, seconded by Councillor Colin Sharples and subsequently

Resolved (unanimously) that the report be noted.

#### 106 Fair Collection Charter

The Cabinet Member (Communities, Social Justice and Wealth Building), Councillor Aniela Bylinski Gelder, presented the report of the Director of Customer and Digital which proposed that a Fair Collection Charter be adopted. The report also highlighted the measures already adopted to help financially vulnerable customers.

Adopting the measures outlined would achieve the council's objective of taking a more ethical approach to collection including a more supportive recovery process and best practice affordability and means testing. They would also lead to improved working relationships with debt advice partners and increased referral and intervention.

Debt could be a determinant of wider issues and adoption of these measures would help to ensure a joined-up approach to managing residents and local businesses experiencing issues. Where residents have no means to pay there would be no benefit in pursuing enforcement action, incurring additional costs and increasing their vulnerability impacting upon mental health, well-being and self-confidence. This could also place additional demand on public services.

It was proposed by the Cabinet Member (Communities, Social Justice and Wealth Building), Councillor Aniela Bylinski Gelder, seconded by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, and subsequently

Resolved (unanimously)

- 1. To adopt the new Fair Collection Charter.
- 2. To delegate authority to the Executive Member (Communities, Social Justice and Wealth Building) to approve cost-neutral changes to the policy.

#### 107 Review of Council Tax Support Scheme

The Cabinet Member (Communities, Social Justice and Wealth Building), Councillor Aniela Bylinski Gelder, presented the report of the Director of Customer and Digital which set out proposals to change the South Ribble Council Tax Support Scheme from 1 April 2022.

Having consulted on the scheme, the proposal aimed to make the scheme fairer and simpler for residents, and more focused to support the households most in need.

This complimented the findings from the Scrutiny Review of Health Inequalities by demonstrating the Council's continued commitment to supporting the most vulnerable households and taking steps to improve the mental health and wellbeing of residents. Consultation with precepting authorities on proposed changes to the scheme was statutory.

Members debated the proposal and differing opinions were raised, both that the changes were the right thing to do and alternatively, that policies were already in place.

It was proposed by the Cabinet Member (Communities, Social Justice and Wealth Building), Councillor Aniela Bylinski Gelder, seconded by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, and subsequently

Resolved (by majority 23:0:9)

To approve the following revisions to the Council Tax Support Scheme:

- a. Removal of the baseline Council Tax charge of £3.50 per week for working age claimants in receipt of:
  - o Universal Credit and some level of earnings or non-disregarded other income
  - o Other low-income groups not receiving Universal Credit nor a passported benefit
- b. The revised scheme is approved with effect from 1 April 2022.

For: Councillors Will Adams, Renee Blow, Jane Bell (Mayor), Aniela Bylinski Gelder, Bill Evans, James Flannery, Paul Foster, Harry Hancock, Mick Higgins, Clare Hunter, Susan Jones, Chris Lomax, Keith Martin, Colin Sharples, David Shaw, Mick Titherington, Caleb Tomlinson, Matthew Tomlinson, Angela Turner, Kath Unsworth, lan Watkinson, Paul Wharton-Hardman and Carol Wooldridge

Abstain: Councillors Julie Buttery, Colin Coulton, Jim Marsh, Caroline Moon, Peter Mullineaux, Alan Ogilvie, Phil Smith, Karen Walton and Gareth Watson.

# 108 Employment Matter - Decision

Members received a report from the Chief Executive which informed members of the outcome of the claim brought by Heather McManus against South Ribble Borough Council, Councillors Paul Foster and Michael Titherington.

Councillor Foster thanked members and officers for their support during what had been a difficult time, both for the council and personally for a number of members.

In terms of the Whistleblowing Claim it was found that the protected disclosure was not the principal reason for the dismissal and/ or the alleged detriments. As a result, this head of claim, and the claims against Councillors Foster and Titherington failed.

The Tribunal found that the decision to dismiss was fair and lawful and the claim for unfair dismissal was dismissed.

The Tribunal considered the summary dismissal and whether contractual notice should have been provided following dismissal. They found that the evidence provided did not support departing from the recommendation of the Independent Investigator to provide contractual notice. However, the period to be used was

limited to the balance of notice remaining following the claimant's resignation, a period of 41 days.

A number of members commented on the report, including Councillors David Shaw, Karen Walton and Michael Titherington.

It was proposed by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, seconded by the Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor Mick Titherington, and subsequently

Resolved (unanimously) that the report be noted.

# 109 Future development of shared services

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, presented the report of the Deputy Chief Executive which set out the options and proposals for the future development of the councils' shared services relationship. The proposals were endorsed by a majority of the Shared Services Joint Committee at an informal meeting on 10 February.

Members noted that the inclusion of an Executive Member on the Shared Services Joint Appointments Panel was not subject to political balance rules.

It was proposed by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, seconded by the Executive Member (Finance, Property and Assets), Councillor Matthew Tomlinson, and subsequently Resolved (unanimously)

- 1. To approve the principles for the shared services relationship with Chorley Council set out at paragraph 23.
- 2. To approve that the approach to the future development of shared services set out at paragraph 24.
- To approve the creation of a Strategic Lead (Future Investments) as a shared post.
- 4. To approve the creation of a Director of Change and Delivery as a shared post.
- 5. To approve for consultation the creation of a permanent shared arrangement for development projects, with authority delegated to the Leader to approve the final arrangements.
- 6. To approve for consultation the creation of a shared pest control service, with authority delegated to the Leader to approve the final arrangements.
- 7. To adjust the membership of the Shared Services Joint Appointments Panel to include one additional Cabinet Member from each council, in recognition of the central role that shared services now plays in the appointment of Chief Officers.

# 110 Revenue Budget 2022/23, Medium Term Financial Strategy and Capital Programme 2022-2025

The Mayor advised that one vote would cover the Budget, Council Tax setting and all other issues covered within the report and appendices.

The Executive Member (Finance, Property and Assets), Councillor Matthew Tomlinson, presented the Cabinet's Budget Strategy and proposals for the Revenue Budget 2022/23, together with the Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) and Capital Programme for 2022-2025.

Councillor Tomlinson thanked the Labour and Liberal Democratic Groups and officers for their hard work and input into the proposed budget.

Councillor Tomlinson referred to the achievements of the council since the administration took control and the plans within the Corporate Strategy which would be delivered by the proposed budget, including a freeze on council tax in 2022/23.

The proposals included a freeze on council tax in 2023/24 and a 1.99% increase in council tax in 2024/25, although these proposals would be revisited each year as part of the budget setting process and be dependent upon the outcome of the government's reviews of both the future funding framework and the future distribution of funding between councils.

Councillor Tomlinson explained that proposals set out a balanced budget for 2022/23 and, based on current assumptions, forecasts deficits of £0.619m for 2023/24 and £0.732m for 2024/25. However, the council was ambitious in its approach to meeting the budget deficit through generating efficiency savings, such as those already realised through shared services, and additional income generated through investments within the borough.

The council was expanding its capital programme with large scale investments included in the budget over the coming three years.

The proposals ensure the objectives of the council's Corporate Strategy priorities would be met:

An exemplary council – continue to work with our residents to address climate change and achieve our commitment of being a carbon neutral council by 2030 Thriving communities – providing support and grants for businesses and developing our approach to apprenticeships, graduate and training posts in areas of high market demand and supporting people into high quality employment;

A fair local economy that works for everyone – investing in our local play and community facilities, supporting the delivery of affordable homes and improving our leisure centres:

**Good homes, green spaces, healthy places -** making improvements across the Borough, supporting our young people, health and wellbeing and local areas

The Leader of the Opposition, Councillor Karen Walton, explained that the Conservative Group had prepared a statement regarding the proposed budget. On behalf of the Group she thanked the staff at the council and the residents of the borough for their contributions during a difficult time. The Conservative Group were supportive of the proposal for 0% council tax increase and some of the proposals, but expressed concern regarding the level of debt being taken on. Councillor Walton requested a copy of the letter received by the council from Michael Gove. Councillor Michael Green echoed some of the comments made by Councillor Walton.

Several members spoke in favour of the proposals, including Councillors Ange Turner, Will Adams, Keith Martin, Aniela Bylinski Gelder, Michael Titherington and Paul Foster. Particular reference was made to supporting residents during a time of high cost of living issues, climate change and supporting communities.

It was proposed by the Cabinet Member (Finance, Property and Assets), Councillor Matthew Tomlinson, seconded by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, and subsequently

# Resolved (unanimously)

In accordance with Rule 16.5 in Part 4 of the Constitution, the voting was recorded and the Members of the Council present at the time voted as follows:

For: Councillors Will Adams, Jane Bell (Mayor), Renee Blow, Julie Buttery, Aniela Bylinski Gelder, Colin Coulton, Bill Evans, James Flannery, Paul Foster, Harry Hancock, Mick Higgins, Clare Hunter, Susan Jones, Chris Lomax, Jim Marsh, Keith Martin, Caroline Moon, Peter Mullineaux, Alan Ogilvie, Colin Sharples, David Shaw, Phil Smith, Mick Titherington, Caleb Tomlinson, Matthew Tomlinson, Angela Turner, Kath Unsworth, Karen Walton, Ian Watkinson, Gareth Watson, Paul Wharton-Hardman and Carol Wooldridge.

- Approve the budget and proposals set out in this report, including the level of Council Tax as set out in the Formal Council Tax Resolution, including Parish Precepts, for 2022/23, at Appendix A;
- b) Note the advice of the Chief Finance Officer in relation to the robustness of the estimates within the overall budget, including the risks contained within it and the adequacy of the proposed level of financial reserves, as set out in the Statutory Report at Appendices B1 B3;
- c) Approve the council's Medium-Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) at Appendix C;
- d) Note the council's forecast Cumulative Budget Deficit and Budget Strategy 2021-22 to 2024-25 at Appendix D;
- e) Note the analysis of the movement in the 2022/23 Budget from the position approved by Council in February 2021 at Appendix E;
- f) Approve the capital programme for 2021/22 to 2024/25 (Appendices F1, F2 & F3):
- g) Approve the Capital Strategy at Appendix G;
- h) Approve the Treasury Management Strategy at Appendix H and note the advice of the treasury management consultants at Appendix H1;
- i) Approve the council's Pay Policy at Appendix I for publication on the council's website from April 2022;
- j) Note the budget consultation 2022/23 Report at Appendix J;
- k) Note the Assessing the Impact of Budget Proposals 2022/23 Report at Appendix K.

#### Formal Council Tax Resolution

- 1. It be noted that on 31<sup>st</sup> January 2022 the Statutory Finance Officer calculated the Council Tax Base 2022/23
  - a) for the whole Council area as 36,584.90 [Item T in the formula in Section 31B of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as amended (the "Act")]; and
  - b) for dwellings in those parts of its area to which a Parish precept relates (as in the attached Appendix B).
- 2. Calculate that the Council Tax requirement for the Council's own purposes for 2022/23 (excluding Parish precepts) is £8,167,356
- 3. That the following amounts be calculated for the year 2022/23 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of the Act:

- a) £49,451,466 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(2) of the Act taking into account all precepts issued to it by Parish Councils.
- b) £40,815,600 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council estimates for the items set out in Section 31A(3) of the Act.
- c) £8,635,866 being the amount by which the aggregate at 3(a) above exceeds the aggregate at 3(b) above, calculated by the Council in accordance with Section 31A(4) of the Act as its Council Tax requirement for the year. (Item R in the formula in Section 31B of the Act).
- d) £236.05 being the amount at 3(c) above (Item R), all divided by Item T (1(a) above), calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 31B of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year (including Parish precepts).
- e) £468,510 being the aggregate amount of all special items (Parish precepts) referred to in Section 34(1) of the Act (as in the attached Table 1).
- f) £223.24 being the amount at 3(d) above less the result given by dividing the amount at 3(e) above by Item T (1(a) above), calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 34(2) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its area to which no Parish precept relates.
- 4. To note that the County Council, the Police Authority and the Fire Authority have issued precepts to the Council in accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for each category of dwellings in the Council's area as indicated in the table below.
- 5. That the Council, in accordance with Sections 30 and 36 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the aggregate amounts shown in the tables below as the amounts of Council Tax for 2021/22 for each part of its area and for each of the categories of dwellings.

#### **VALUATION BANDS**

#### SOUTH RIBBLE BOROUGH COUNCIL

Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
148.83	173.63	198.44	223.24	272.85	322.46	372.07	446.48

# LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

А	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
1,009.53	1,177.78	1,346.04	1,514.29	1,850.80	2,187.31	2,523.82	3,028.58

#### POLICE & CRIME COMMISSIONER FOR LANCASHIRE

Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
157.63	183.91	210.18	236.45	288.99	341.54	394.08	472.90

#### LANCASHIRE COMBINED FIRE AUTHORITY- At

time of writing this report figure are as proposed and will be confirmed at authorities meeting on 21st February 2022

Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
51.51	60.10	68.68	77.27	94.44	111.61	128.78	154.54

# AGGREGATE OF COUNCIL TAX REQUIREMENTS

Α	В	С	D	Е	F	G	Н
1,367.50	1,595.42	1,823.33	2,051.25	2,507.08	2,962.92	3,418.75	4,102.50

- That the Statutory Finance Officer and his officers be authorised to take any action necessary to ensure collection and recovery of the Council Tax and Non-Domestic Rates.
- 7. South Ribble Borough Council's basic amount of Council Tax for 2022/23 is not excessive in accordance with principles approved under Section 52ZB Local Government Finance Act 1992.

#### **EXPLANATION OF COUNCIL TAX SETTING RESOLUTION**

### **RESOLUTION 1**

- (a) Before we can calculate the Council Tax to be charged, we first have to calculate the Council Tax base. The Council Tax base is the amount which a Band D Council Tax of £1.00 would raise. For 2022/23 we estimate that a £1.00 Council Tax at Band D would raise £36,584.90 in the borough.
- (b) This shows the "base" figure for each Parish in the area. For example, a £1.00 Band D Council Tax in Farington would raise £2,084.97.

#### **RESOLUTION 2**

This shows the Council's net spending for 2022/23 excluding the cost of Parish precepts.

#### **RESOLUTION 3**

- (a) This is the grand total of money which the Council estimates it will spend on all services in 2022/23. It also includes the amount the Parish Councils need to run their services.
- (b) This is the grand total of money which the Council estimates it will receive from various sources in the year. This includes Central Government and business rates, car park charges, investment income, government grants in respect of benefits, etc.
- (c) This is the difference between 2(a) and 2(b) and is in effect the Council's and Parishes net spending on services.
- (d) The difference between 2(a) and 2(b) is the amount we need to charge Council Taxpayers. This is divided by the base in 1(a) to give the average Band D Council Tax for all Borough and Parish services.
- (e) The total of all the amounts needed from Council Taxpayers by the Parish Councils in the area.
- (f) This is the Band D Council Tax for South Ribble Borough Council's own services, i.e. excluding Parish Council spending.

#### **RESOLUTION 4**

Lancashire County Council, Lancashire Fire Authority and the Police & Crime Commissioner for Lancashire are separate bodies who have worked out their own estimates of spending and income for 2022/23 and have set taxes in a similar way to South Ribble Borough Council. This resolution notes their decisions.

# **RESOLUTION 5**

This pulls together the Council Taxes for South Ribble Borough Council, Lancashire County Council, the Police & Crime Commissioner for Lancashire and Lancashire Fire Authority. For example, the aggregate amount for Band D is £2,051.25 made

up as follows:

	£
South Ribble Borough Council Lancashire County Council Lancashire Police Authority Lancashire Fire Authority	223.24 1,514.2 9
	236.45 77.27

The rate for each property Band is calculated by reference to the Band D charge. The following ratios apply:

6/9 ths of Band D
7/9 ths of Band D
8/9 ths of Band D
9/9 ths of Band D
11/9 ths of Band D
13/9 ths of Band D
15/9 ths of Band D
18/9 ths of Band D

The aggregate charge for Band A, for example, is £2,051.25 x 6  $\div$  9 = £1,367.50

# **RESOLUTION 6**

Formally authorise the necessary staff to take legal action to collect arrears as and when this is necessary. *For the vast majority of taxpayers, this is not needed* 

Table 1

Council Tax Schedule	Bands								
2022/23	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	
South Ribble Borough Council	£148.83	£173.63	£198.44	£223.24	£272.85	£322.46	£372.07	£446.48	
Lancashire County Council	£1,009.53	£1,177.78	£1,346.04	£1,514.29	£1,850.80	£2,187.31	£2,523.82	£3,028.58	
Lancashire Police Authority	£157.63	£183.91	£210.18	£236.45	£288.99	£341.54	£394.08	£472.90	
Lancashire Combined Fire Authority	£51.51	£60.10	£68.68	£77.27	£94.44	£111.61	£128.78	£154.54	
Total Unparished Areas	£1,367.50	£1,595.42	£1,823.34	£2,051.25	£2,507.08	£2,962.92	£3,418.75	£4,102.50	
Farington	£22.48	£26.23	£29.97	£33.72	£41.21	£48.71	£56.20	£67.44	
Farington and South Ribble BC	£171.31	£199.86	£228.41	£256.96	£314.06	£371.17	£428.27	£513.92	
Farington Total	£1,389.98	£1,621.65	£1,853.31	£2,084.97	£2,548.29	£3,011.63	£3,474.95	£4,169.94	
Hutton	£16.99	£19.83	£22.66	£25.49	£31.15	£36.82	£42.48	£50.98	
Hutton and South Ribble BC	£165.82	£193.46	£221.10	£248.73	£304.00	£359.28	£414.55	£497.46	
Hutton Total	£1,384.49	£1,615.25	£1,846.00	£2,076.74	£2,538.23	£2,999.74	£3,461.23	£4,153.48	
Little Hoole	£18.51	£21.60	£24.68	£27.77	£33.94	£40.11	£46.28	£55.54	
Little Hoole and South Ribble BC	£167.34	£195.23	£223.12	£251.01	£306.79	£362.57	£418.35	£502.02	
Little Hoole Total	£1,386.01	£1,617.02	£1,848.02	£2,079.02	£2,541.02	£3,003.03	£3,465.03	£4,158.04	
Longton	£24.49	£28.57	£32.65	£36.73	£44.89	£53.05	£61.22	£73.46	
Longton and South Ribble BC	£173.32	£202.20	£231.09	£259.97	£317.74	£375.51	£433.29	£519.94	
Longton Total	£1,391.99	£1,623.99	£1,855.99	£2,087.98	£2,551.97	£3,015.97	£3,479.97	£4,175.96	
Much Hoole	£16.81	£19.61	£22.41	£25.21	£30.81	£36.41	£42.02	£50.42	
Much Hoole and South Ribble BC	£165.64	£193.24	£220.85	£248.45	£303.66	£358.87	£414.09	£496.90	
Much Hoole Total	£1,384.31	£1,615.03	£1,845.75	£2,076.46	£2,537.89	£2,999.33	£3,460.77	£4,152.92	
Penwortham	£16.72	£19.51	£22.29	£25.08	£30.65	£36.23	£41.80	£50.16	
Penwortham and South Ribble BC	£165.55	£193.14	£220.73	£248.32	£303.50	£358.69	£413.87	£496.64	
Penwortham Total	£1,384.22	£1,614.93	£1,845.63	£2,076.33	£2,537.73	£2,999.15	£3,460.55	£4,152.66	
Samlesbury and Cuerdale	£10.84	£12.65	£14.45	£16.26	£19.87	£23.49	£27.10	£32.52	
Samlesbury and Cuerdale and South Rik	£159.67	£186.28	£212.89	£239.50	£292.72	£345.95	£399.17	£479.00	
Samlesbury and Cuerdale Total	£1,378.34	£1,608.07	£1,837.79	£2,067.51	£2,526.95	£2,986.41	£3,445.85	£4,135.02	

#### Parish Precepts

		2021/22		2022/23				
Parish/Town Council	Precept	Tax Base Band D Equivalent Properties  Council Tax Band D Equivalent		Precept	Tax Base Band D Equivalent Properties	Council Tax Band D Equivalent	Council Tax Increase	
	£		£	£		£	£	
Farington	86,500	2,487.9	34.77	88,870	2,635.2	33.72	-1.04	
Hutton	24,500	962.6	25.45	24,500	961.1	25.49	0.04	
Little Hoole	22,500	818.5	27.49	22,500	810.2	27.77	0.28	
Longton	116,000	3,122.5	37.15	116,000	3,157.9	36.73	-0.42	
Much Hoole	30,097	726.3	41.44	18,450	731.9	25.21	-16.23	
Penwortham	190,000	7,566.9	25.11	190,000	7,576.1	25.08	-0.03	
Samlesbury & Cuerdale	8,190	499.4	16.40	8,190	503.8	16.26	-0.14	
Unparished areas		20,035.3			20,208.7			
Total	477,787	36,219.4		468,510	36,584.9			

#### 111 Recruitment of Chief Executive

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, presented the report of the Chief Executive which set out proposals for the recruitment of a new Chief Executive.

The decision was necessary to ensure continuity of delivery of the role Chief Executive/Head of Paid Service.

As a shared post, the Shared Services Appointment Panel would be responsible for undertaking the recruitment and making a recommendation to the full council meetings for an appointment. It was intended that in the first instance that the post would be advertised internally with external recruitment undertaken if an internal appointment was not made. The recruitment process would be supported by an external advisor (such as North West Employers).

Members debated the proposal and expressed differing views, that the post should be advertised internally first, or alternatively, go straight out to the external market at the same time. Councillors Michael Titherington, Karen Walton, Phil Smith, Michael Green, David Shaw, Caleb Tomlinson, Ange Turner and Will Adams spoke during the debate.

It was proposed by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, seconded by the Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor Mick Titherington, and subsequently Resolved (by majority 23:9:0)

To approve the proposals for the recruitment for a new Chief Executive.

For: Councillors Will Adams, Renee Blow, Jane Bell (Mayor), Aniela Bylinski Gelder, Bill Evans, James Flannery, Paul Foster, Harry Hancock, Mick Higgins, Clare Hunter, Susan Jones, Chris Lomax, Keith Martin, Colin Sharples, David Shaw, Mick Titherington, Caleb Tomlinson, Matthew Tomlinson, Angela Turner, Kath Unsworth, Ian Watkinson, Paul Wharton-Hardman and Carol Wooldridge

Against: Councillors Julie Buttery, Colin Coulton, Jim Marsh, Caroline Moon, Peter Mullineaux, Alan Ogilvie, Phil Smith, Karen Walton and Gareth Watson.

#### 112 Questions to the Leader of the Council

There were no questions to the Leader of the Council.

#### 113 Questions to Cabinet Members

There were no questions to Cabinet Members.

#### 114 Exclusion of Press and Public

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster proposed, the Cabinet Member (Health and Wellbeing), Councillor Mick Titherington seconded, and subsequently

# Resolved (unanimously)

That the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraph 3 of Part 1 of schedule 12A to the Local Government Act.

# 115 Leyland Town Deal Business Case Report

The Cabinet Member Planning, Business Support and Regeneration), Councillor Bill Evans, presented the confidential report of the Director of Commercial.

The report provided an update on the latest position of the Business Cases related to Leyland Town Deal and noted the pressing pre-delivery programme associated for Leyland Town Deal Funding and the required Business Case submissions for the project of 24 March 2022.

Members debated the proposals and noted this was a once in a lifetime opportunity. Complex negotiations were ongoing and thanks was given to the officers involved and the Town Board.

The risk and governance arrangements, acquisition of land, the financing of the different elements were discussed. Regular updates would be provided to members as the Town Deal progresses and individual procurements would be considered by the Executive.

Councillors Paul Foster, David Shaw, Phil Smith, Alan Ogilvie, Caroline Moon, Ange Turner and Michael Titherington contributed to the debate.

It was proposed by the Cabinet Member Planning, Business Support and Regeneration, Councillor Bill Evans, seconded by the Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Foster, and subsequently

#### Resolved (unanimously)

- 1. To approve the funds allocation from the Council to deliver the Leyland Town Deal Scheme as set out at Table 4.
- 2. To approve a further budget of £32,104,973 to deliver the Leyland Town Deal scheme to take the total overall budget including grant and match funding to £38,001,937. The breakdown of the funding is detailed in Table 4.

- 3. To acknowledge that whilst the funds allocation does require some borrowing by SRBC to deliver the scheme, it is intended that further future CIL receipts or other funding opportunities would be used to offset any borrowing.
- 4. To approve a commitment to delivery of the scheme through the submission of the business case.
- 5. To acknowledge that an update on the funding profile / opportunities and further details on the revenue model will be brought to Members as the scheme progresses.
- 6. To acknowledge that the scheme put forward has been approved by the town Deal Board and that the public realm works will be phased and delivered last in the programme to identify options for changes in the scope that align with the financial commitment of the Council,
- 7. To acknowledge that the business case will be approved by the Leader, Section 151 Officer and Town Deal Chair prior to submission.
- 8. To delegate to the Director of Finance to investigate and action as appropriate options around 'Opting to Tax' on the relevant properties to ensure the Council remains within VAT exemption limits.

Mayor	Date